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Westwell Parish Council

Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council
Held on Monday 5th July 2021 at 7.00pm at the Parish Hall
1. Open Forum     
Two members of the public were present. 
Mr. Martin Wyatt addressed the meeting as a Church Warden to explain the planning application for St Mary, Westwell.  The lean-to at the rear of the church would be demolished and the boiler incorporated in a larger structure for an accessible toilet with a kitchenette, servery, storage space and a library also provided. The proposals would benefit St Mary’s Church and improve its accessibility and make the church more desirable for events other than those just associated with church activities. The original advice from the Environment Agency has been changed:  the previously approved toilet disposal system which would flow into a deep trench soak away is no longer allowed. This is because it is now considered to be too close to the lake. The revised plans have a pipe and a pump system so that the waste will be directed into the mains drainage system that runs underneath the road. Careful consideration is being taken to negotiate the pipe work, through the churchyard, avoiding the graves. The new requirements have incurred considerable extra costs and a delay and the previous planning permission for the work has expired. Covid related delays and finding a diocesan building contractor were additional factors. Partial funding and grants have been established from specific organisations that contribute solely to parochial projects. Some community fund raising will be organised after COVID restrictions have ceased.
2. Present and Apologies
Cllr Mrs Drury (Chairman), Cllr Bainbridge (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Wyatt, Cllr Farrington, Cllr Mrs Richards, Cllr Butcher, Cllr Hutchinson and Cllr Lister, 
Ms N Ideson - Clerk 
Apologies were received from Cllr Bartlett. Due to an urgent family commitment Cllr Bartlett was unable to attend. This was accepted
3. Declaration of Interests 

There were no Declarations of Interest.
4. Borough Councillor’s Report
Borough Cllr Krause reported that there had been an Executive re-shuffle of the cabinet, Cllr Neil Bell moves from Finance and IT to Planning and Development.  Cllr Neil Shorter moves from Planning to Finance.  Cllr Krause will remain in his current position on Audit. The official announcement is on 12th July. ABC have had their first official meeting held in the Civic Centre. Meetings can be accessed via Zoom but not unfortunately for decision makers such as Councillors. Auditors and other information providers have been given permission in legislation to access the meetings remotely. Preparation for the next round of Borough elections in 2023 has already commenced and Cllr Krause has submitted his interest. 
5. Minutes and Matters Arising

5.1   Minutes of 25th May & 4th May 2021
Resolved:

That the Minutes of the meetings of Westwell Parish Council held on 25th May and 4th May 2021 be approved and confirmed as true records.
5.2   Matters Arising 
The review of staffing policies will be considered at a future meeting when the documents are complete.
The Public Rights of Way Officer has confirmed that the fencing arrangements for the realigned section of footpath AW 52 past Cherwell Cottage will be within the applicants land as requested by the parish council.  
6. Planning matters
6.1 Planning applications received
6.1.1 21/00924/AS Kingsland Grove, Kingsland Lane, Westwell 

        First floor rear extension and single storey side/rear extension

(Revision to planning permission 20/00163/AS)

A resident asked that her letter of objection be shared with the meeting. The key points were read out: this was overdevelopment, recalling the refusal of an earlier application in 2005 for a glazed 2 storey rear extension; the building had grown substantially over 5 years; screening from an established leylandii hedge had been removed; the application was too urban and did not include a landscaping plan.  The site is isolated in the AONB, visible from footpaths; the dwelling has a conservatory added under permitted development. The council noted these points.  

The meeting resumed with consideration of the application. 
        The previous single storey side and rear extension proposals were permitted under 20/00163/AS.  The 2-storey extension would continue the double ridge started when the previous two storey extension was permitted under 15/01326/AS. 

Replacing a conservatory by a brick structure with a solid roof and windows is likely to be a beneficial reduction in light pollution in this isolated location in the AONB. Should the Planning Officer be minded to approve the application the Council would like to bring to their attention some considerations.
The scale and speed of the property expansion has occurred over a relatively short period of time; the property sits in the AONB set in an agricultural setting and is visible from footpaths; there is a lack of screening after the leylandii hedge has been removed and replaced with a post and rail fence. A moderate hedge would maintain the overall visual impact of the property and restore the visual amenity of the AONB  
Resolved:

No objection. The Council will comment on this proposal and bring to the attention of the Planning Officer the matters as listed.
                                                                                                                ACTION  NI
6.1.2 21/00905/AS  Bridgewood Farm, Watery Lane, Westwell
Change of use of the land for the stationing of 5 mobile homes for Gypsy / Traveller occupation. Occupation ancillary to the existing site permitted under application 12/00923/AS
The Council noted that this application has been submitted previously.  The Council will reiterate their comments for the last most recent application 20/00217/AS. The Council are very concerned that the occupation of 5 additional caravans on such a small site will be unsustainable. The area used for the applicant’s horse activities already extends on to land which is not theirs.
There are misleading statements in the planning application and the Council will refer back to the Inspectors’   decisions on Appeal and in the Local Plan examination. It appears that this application is not for immediate family members. What the applicant is actually proposing by the plans is unclear.

Resolved:

Objecting for many reasons to be set out in our detailed comments. If needed we will prepare a set of comments for referral to ABC Planning Committee

                                                                                                             ACTION  NI
6.1.3 21/00970/AS Kingswood, Kingsland Lane, Westwell

Proposed single storey side and rear extensions including internal alterations.
The east side extension is to relocate the utility area. The south side extension will extend the kitchen and day room area and as an addition to an existing extension will unify the south elevation of the building. Both extensions are small and not intrusive, and the increase in glazing is unlikely to increase glare in the AONB.
Resolved:

Raise no objection.
ACTION NI

6.1.4 21/01100/AS St. Mary’s Church ,  The Street, Westwell

Demolition of existing boiler room and erection of single storey extension to provide boiler room, WC facilities and kitchenette/storage
Westwell Parish Council fully supports this application for an accessible toilet and kitchenette facilities, which have been held up by the Environment Agency changing their rules on drainage. The facilities will now be connected to the mains drainage in the village. The plans have been prepared by the diocesan architect and are fully compliant for the requirements for our grade I listed St Mary Westwell church. The Parish Council, on behalf of the Westwell community request they be approved without delay. St Mary is a large church that is a wonderful community space which will be allowed to have much wider use for the community when the toilet is installed.

Resolved:

Support the application.
ACTION NI
6.1.5 21/01117/AS 73 Sandyhurst Lane, Westwell

Single storey extensions.
Modest single storey side and front extensions to the building. The changes will modernise the amenity and functionality of this dwelling and be entirely within the wide range of extensions and appearance changes along Sandyhurst Lane.
Resolved:

Raise no objection
ACTION NI
6.2  Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda  
21/1054/AS 172 Sandyhurst Lane, Ashford

Two storey side/front/rear extensions and alterations to elevations including porch canopy to front elevation (resubmission of 21/00261/AS).
21/01054/AS is a minor revision to the previously refused proposal 21/00261/AS to which the Parish Council objected. The revision only addresses the light angle requirement for No 170. It does not address the main reasons for the Parish Council’s objection. This is an area of closely packed chalet bungalows which are all of a similar style with dormers and some modest single storey extensions. The footprint as proposed would be increased by over 100% and a modest bungalow converted to a substantial 2 storey house which would be entirely out of keeping with this part of Sandyhurst Lane. There would additionally be a significant loss of sunlight to 174a because of the size and massing of this property to the south and west, if this proposal were to be approved. The Parish Council is also concerned that the applicant appears to intend to have 6 cars at the front, for which there is entirely inadequate space, cars would be parked on the road which is both impractical and dangerous on this narrow bend on a busy road.  The Parish Council would, as before, have had no objection had the application been for a larger chalet style version of the existing property.
Resolved

Object and reiterate previous comments. Revised plans do not materially change the impact of this application
6.3  Other planning matters
6.3.1 20/1680/AS Appeal Elvey Cottage, Kingsland Lane, Westwell
Retrospective application for amendment to the design and the size of the garage/home office approved under planning permission 17/00319/AS to include a residential annexe

Westwell Parish Council maintains its objection submitted on 21/12/20. The Parish Council made an assessment at a site visit meeting on 9/12/20: the building as built is not subservient to the existing (listed) Elvey Cottage and therefore does not comply with HOU9 (standalone annexes). The footprint and height is significantly larger than the building plans approved in 17/00319/AS which was for a garage with office space. The Parish Council’s assessment was that as built this is a new residential dwelling in the countryside, with an adverse visual impact on the open farmland landscape of the AONB.
Resolved:

The Council confirms that they do not wish to withdraw their previous objection comments

                           ACTION  NI
7. Report from the Staffing Committee
Council received a report from the staffing committee. This was noted by councillors
Resolved

The parish council to accept the report from the staffing committee
8. Appointment of new Clerk

Further to the report from the Staffing Committee it was agreed to appoint Nicola Ideson as the new Parish Clerk to Westwell. Contracts were signed by the Clerk elect and the Chair.
Resolved
The Parish Council ratified that the Chair and the Clerk elect have both signed the contracts. The Clerk elect has become an official member of staff.
9. To ratify a refund of cemetery fees

A query was brought to the attention of the Burial Clerk in May. From documents adopted on 23 July 2019 it was discovered that an over charge had occurred. Reimbursement of fees shall be made to the individual.
Resolved

To authorise a refund.

10. Financial report

10.1 Progress against the budget to date

 To be provided at the next meeting.

10.2 Retired Clerk’s accumulated gratuity
                 Councillors noted the retired clerks accumulated gratuity to be paid this month on her retirement.
10.3 Payments in accordance with the budget.

Resolved : 

                That the following payments be agreed in accordance  with the  budget

	Payments
	£

	SLCC Enterprises Ltd (ILCA fees)
	144.00

	Dwyer Engineering Services Ltd (cemetery and new pedestrian access works)
	8328.00

	S Wood (salary May)
	426.37

	HMRC (S Wood May)
	106.60

	N Ideson (salary May)
	452.80

	N Ideson (expenses May)
	58.99

	R Marsh (grave digger)
	50.00

	To pay:
	

	The Westwell Eye (reimbursement – VAT Feb 2020-March 2021 incl)
	401.59

	Tree-tek (playing field tree surgery – works carried out in March)
	708.00

	N Ideson (salary June)
	452.80

	N Ideson (expenses June)
	139.98

	S Wood (salary June)
	4426.37

	HMRC (S Wood June)
	1106.60

	S Wood (expenses May/June) inc Zoom subscription
	27.20


	Receipts
	£

	Lloyds Bank interest (May & June)
	0.26 

	Cemetery (includes £50 grave digger’s fee)
	250.00

	HMRC (VAT refund)
	2731.49


Balance: cheque account  £39424.09  and deposit account  £15808.01  as at 30th June 2021

Balance (Eye account):  £  3519.70

10.4 Works to which the Parish Council is committed:
Pedestrian access to the playing field linking The Wheel to the playing field:   Completed 
Provision of water supply to the cemetery: Awaiting further quotes.
Garden of Remembrance hedge:  Ongoing maintenance required
Highway Improvement works: In hand with Cllrs Bartlett & Mrs Drury

Clarification of responsibility for land south & east of playing field: In progress with Thorneloe & Co

Footpath map noticeboard: Map has been received from Public Rights of Way. Awaiting further quotations for the notice board.

Cemetery noticeboard: Awaiting further quotes.

10.5  Eye financial report  
The balance in the Eye account is £3519.70. 
11. Elections to Westwell Eye working group
Cllr Bainbridge, Cllr Huchinson and Cllr Mrs Wyatt  were  duly elected to the Westwell Eye working group.
12. Standing order amendment 13(b) – To cover planning matters in which a Councillor has declared and interest in.
This matter needed clarification to prevent any potential future inconsistencies. It was decided that a Declaration of Interest protocol would be adopted and it would be used in conjunction with the existing Standing Orders and the Code of Conduct.
Resolved:

To officially adopt the Declaration of Interest protocol in addition to the Standing Orders. Clerk will update the paperwork accordingly.
ACTION  NI      

13. Progress of appointment of new Internal Auditor.
The Council are in contact with a qualified individual, and it is expected they will be able to take on the role in time for the annual internal audit next spring. 
14. Matters for consideration at the cemetery.
14.1 Addition of gravestone restrictions

It was thought that currently there were no officially adopted gravestone restrictions in relation to size and dimensions of headstones. After some discussion it became apparent restrictions are already in place for Westwell  cemetery.  This was noted by the Council.
14.2 Engagement of a Caretaker

Due to recent investment at the cemetery, it was suggested that a caretaker be engaged to help maintain the area. This would be additional to the grass cutting contract, and could involve keeping the new turning area and path tidy and the cemetery surround free of discarded plastic flowers, and the graves tidy by removing perished flowers etc. The addition of another bin was also suggested. A letter will be sent to all owners of plots at the cemetery to give the owners an opportunity to raise any objection. A job description time and cost for a caretaker will be proposed and brought back to a future meeting for decision.

ACTION NI/GH
15. To ratify the response to ABC questionnaire to parishes on S106 contributions.

The Council were asked to complete a questionnaire from ABC’s Oversight and Scrutiny Committee regarding S106 contributions.  (payments by developers for local services and infrastructure). A response was sent.
Resolved

The response was ratified.
16. Amendment to the ‘old’ Churchyard maintenance schedule.

The PCC asked if the current grass cutting schedule could be changed, to mowing a pathway around the perimeter on a monthly basis and the centre of the area to be left wild, but strimmed in the autumn.  
Aspire can complete the changes within the current contract but are unable to remove the long, strimmed grass in the autumn. The PCC are happy with this arrangement and will clear away the trimmings after the area has been strimmed.
Resolved

To agree the change with Aspire. The mown path around the church yard perimeter will be marked out by the PCC for Aspire to follow.
ACTION NI
17. Update from Cllr Mrs Wyatt: Contentious fence installation at Tutt Hill.
Progress has been made at ABC. The Enforcement Officer is awaiting approval from her Senior Officer to sign off the report. An update will be presented when this report has been received by the Parish Council. KCC highways have stated that the fence has encroached onto their property.
18. Update from the Clerk: Tutt Hill post code investigation.
The Clerk is in communication with the ABC Street Naming & Numbering department. They are looking into their records. 

19. To Note Queen’s Platinum Jubilee celebrations 2nd- 5th June 2022.
Noted by Councillors. The Clerk will register for participation on the official website, triggering further updates and correspondence regarding the Queen’s Jubilee weekend planning. It was suggested a committee/working group be put together to help organise Westwell parish participation for the Queen’s Jubilee weekend.
ACTION NI

20. To Note: re- confirmation of The Wheel as an Asset of Community Value
The Wheel public house has been accepted again  by ABC  for listing as an Asset of Community Value.
21. Clerk’s report 

12.1 Correspondence:
2023 Constituency Boundary Review: Cllr Bartlett circulated some background information highlighting the potential changes to the constituency boundaries and the possibility of a new constituency. The need arises from the growth of Ashford and the need to maintain constituencies at around 70,000 people.  The draft proposals from the Boundary Commission could weaken the Westwell parish links with Ashford, but there may be a better solution to suggest.  The Parish Council accepted Cllr Bartlett’s offer to prepare a parish council response to the boundary commission draft proposals. This will highlight the main problems if we do have a disconnect with our new MP due to being situated too far away from the MP’s base location.

In discussion the option to move the three suggested wards from Mid Kent CC and Faversham CC to the Weald of Kent CC would likely be a significant improvement. It was mentioned that on observation being disconnected from the focus of a constituency can be limiting. This is what happens now for some parishes on the east side of Ashford, that are part of Ashford but feel they have less representation. This is not a comment on MP's, it is the result of the focus being on the wrong town, and would arise for Westwell and Charing among others. This would be the case if we were in the Mid Kent and Faversham constituency which is focused on Faversham, located in Swale District. The proposed new Weald of Kent constituency would have Tenterden as its main town which is in Ashford borough so the potential disconnect would be avoided.
Virtual Meetings 

The Council have responded to a Government consultation to promote the renewed permission for virtual meetings. Having the option to access meetings by Zoom would be a benefit.
12.2  Clerk’s training The Clerk to attend a virtual training session on GDPR and Data Protection.
12.3  GDPR  New Clerk to register with the ICO.
22. Reports from Parish representatives
22.1 KALC   - to be provided after the KALC meeting on July 7th 
22.2 ACRK  - to be circulated at the next appropriate opportunity   
22.3 Highways  - Overnight lorry larking prohibition between Dover and Charing roundabouts  is expected to be reinstated .   
22.4 Tree Warden - Annual survey to be undertaken by Cllrs Farrington and Richards. 
22.5 Parish Hall Management Committee - The Minutes of the August meeting have been circulated. Councillors noted the £1500 contribution from the Parish Hall Committee towards the new pedestrian access to the playing field.
22.6  PCSO’s report - Had not yet been received in time for the meeting
23. Items for the next meeting
23.1 Lorry parking – Progress since the emergency clamping regulations have been revoked
23.2 Progress on the Highways Improvement Plan
23.3 Appointment of a new Internal Auditor

23.4 Contentious fence installation located at Tutt Hill

23.5 Tutt Hill postcode anomaly
23.6 Progress on cemetery matters and notice boards 
Date of next meeting
6th September 2021.
The meeting closed at 21.55 pm.
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